
Council
Town Hall
Wallasey

29 February 2016 

Dear Councillor

You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of the Council to 
be held at 6.00 pm on Thursday, 3 March 2016 in the Council 
Chamber, within the Town Hall, Wallasey, to take into 
consideration and determine upon the following subjects : - 

Contact Officer: Lyndzay Roberts 
Tel: 0151 691 8262
e-mail: lyndzayroberts@wirral.gov.uk
Website: http://www.wirral.gov.uk

SUPPLEMENTARY AGENDA 2
Dear Councillors, further to the supplement dispatched Friday 26 February 
please find attached the following papers.

6. COUNCIL BUDGET (Pages 1 - 40)

The Budget Council Procedure (Pages 1-5)

The minutes of the Cabinet (Budget Meeting) held on 22 February, 
2016 are attached. (Pages 7-11)

The Cabinet Budget Resolution 2016/17 revised to include Police and 
Fire Authority Precepts. (Pages 12-24)

Conservative Budget Amendment. (Pages 25-35)

Liberal Democrat Budget Amendment. (Pages 37-40)

Head of Legal and Member Services





Budget Debate Process

1. Cabinet Minute

a. The Cabinet’s Budget Recommendations/Minute(s) referred to at 
7(i) of the Budget Council Procedure is formally moved by the 
Leader of the Council.

b. The Cabinet’s Budget Recommendations/Minute(s) is formally 
seconded.

2. Alternative Budget Proposal(s)/Amendments

a. The Mayor will advise Council that Alternative Budget 
Proposal(s) or Amendments (submitted in accordance with 7(ii) 
of the Budget Council, Procedure) are to be proposed by both 
the other two Political Group Leaders and the Green Party 
Member (if applicable).

First Alternative Budget Proposal(s) or Amendment

b. The Mayor will invite the Group Leader of the largest opposition 
political group to first propose his Alternative Budget Proposal(s) 
or Amendment.

c. The Group Leader of the largest opposition political group 
formally moves his Alternative Budget Proposal(s) or 
Amendment.

d. The Alternative Budget Proposal(s) or Amendment is formally 
seconded.

Second Alternative Budget Proposal(s)/Amendment

e. The Mayor will invite the Group Leader of the other opposition 
political group to propose his Alternative Budget Proposal(s) or 
Amendment.

f. The Group Leader of the other opposition political group formally 
moves his Alternative Budget Proposal(s) or Amendment.

g. The Alternative Budget Proposal(s) or Amendment is formally 
seconded.



Third Alternative Budget Proposal(s) or Amendment
(If applicable)

h. The Mayor will invite the Green Party Member to propose his 
Alternative Budget Proposal(s) or Amendment.

i. The Green Party Member formally moves his Alternative Budget 
Proposal(s) or Amendment.

j. The Alternative Budget Proposal(s) or Amendment is formally 
seconded.

In the event that there is no seconder, the Third Alternative Budget 
Proposal(s) or Amendment(s) shall not be debated or voted upon.

3. Debating and Voting 

The moved and seconded Cabinet’s Minute and Alternative Budget 
Proposal(s)/Amendments shall be debated together (in accordance with 
the Rules of Debate set out below) and a vote then taken on each of them 
in turn.

Order of Speakers

a. The Leader of the Council will speak to the Cabinet Budget 
Recommendations/Minute(s) (15 Minutes).

b. The Portfolio Holder for Children’s Services will speak to the 
Schools’ Budget element of the Cabinet Budget 
Recommendations/Minute(s). (7 Minutes).

c. The Group Leader of the largest opposition political group will 
speak to the First Alternative Budget Proposal(s)/Amendment 
(15 Minutes). 

d. The Group Leader of the other opposition political group will 
speak to the Second Alternative Budget Proposal(s)/Amendment 
(15 Minutes).

e. If applicable, the Green Party Member will speak to the Third 
Alternative Budget Proposal(s)/Amendment (15 Minutes).

f. Other members wishing to speak shall indicate to the Mayor, 
who will call them to speak in the order determined by the Mayor 
(Each Member - 3 Minutes).



g. The budget debate shall end with the Seconders, unless they 
have spoken earlier. (Each Seconder - 7 Minutes)

Right of Reply

h. If applicable, the Proposer of the Third Alternative Budget 
Proposal(s)/Amendment will be invited to exercise his right of 
reply. (5 Minutes).

i. The Proposer of the Second Alternative Budget 
Proposal(s)/Amendment will be invited to exercise his right of 
reply. (5 Minutes).

j. The Proposer of the First Alternative Budget 
Proposal(s)/Amendment will be invited to exercise his right of 
reply. (5 Minutes).

k. The Leader of the Council will be invited to exercise his right of 
reply. (5 Minutes).

Speakers

Speakers will be allocated the following time: 

The Leader of the Council speaking to the Cabinet’s 
Budget Recommendation(s)/Minute(s)

15 minutes

The Portfolio Holder for Children’s Services (speaking on 
the Schools’ Budget element)

7 minutes

The Group Leaders of the opposition political groups  and 
Green party Member (if applicable) speaking to their 
respective Alternative Budget Proposal(s)/ Amendment

15 minutes

Other speakers 3 minutes

Seconder of an Alternative Budget 
Proposal(s)/Amendment (as applicable)

7 minutes 

The Seconder of the Cabinet Budget 
Recommendation(s)/Minutes(s)

7 minutes 

The Group Leaders of the opposition political groups and 
Green Party Member (if applicable) – right of reply

5 minutes 

The Leader of the Council – right of reply 5 minutes 

(For the avoidance of any doubt the times mentioned in the table above shall not affect the 
Mayor’s discretion to permit a speaker to speak beyond the allotted time). 



4. Voting

The order of voting shall be as follows (and subject to 4(d)(ii) below):

a. If applicable, Third Alternative Budget Proposal(s)/ Amendment

A vote will be taken on the Third Alternative Budget 
Proposal(s)/Amendment.

b. Second Alternative Budget Proposal(s)/Amendment

A vote will be taken on the Second Alternative Budget 
Proposal(s)/Amendment.

c. First Alternative Budget Proposal(s)/Amendment

A vote will be taken on the First Alternative Budget 
Proposal(s)/Amendment.

d. Cabinet Recommendation(s)/Minute(s)

(i) If all the Alternative Budget Proposal(s)/Amendments to the 
Cabinet’s Budget Recommendation(s)/Minute(s) fall, a vote 
will be taken on the Cabinet’s Budget Recommendation(s)/ 
Minute(s).

(ii)_ If the Cabinet’s Budget Recommendation(s)/Minute(s) are 
amended or an Alternative Budget Proposal(s) carried 
pursuant to 4a–c above, that decision will be regarded as an 
in-principle decision, and the Budget meeting of the Council 
shall be adjourned to 6:15pm on Wednesday, 9 March 2016 
unless the Leader of the Council confirms to Council that he 
does not intend to challenge the in-principle decision, in 
which case it shall become effective. 

In the event that the meeting is adjourned, the Council will 
reconsider its decision having regard to the Leader of the 
Council’s written submission which must be submitted to the 
Head of Legal & Member Services by 4.00pm on Monday, 7 
March 2016.  

At that the adjourned meeting, the Council can:

(i) accept the Cabinet Budget Recommendation(s)/Minute(s) 
(without amendment); or



(ii) re-affirm its approval of the in-principle decision made on 
Thursday, 3 March 2016, upon the occurrence of which it 
will shall become effective; or 

(iii) approve a different decision that does not accord with 
the Cabinet Budget Recommendation(s)/Minute(s).

NOTE: The Local Authorities (Standing Orders) (England) (Amendment) 
Regulations 2014 requires a recorded vote (i.e. names of all councillors voting 
and how they voted) to be taken in respect of all votes.
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CABINET MINUTE EXTRACT (22 FEBRUARY 2016)

99 COUNCIL BUDGET 

Councillor Phil Davies introduced a report that provided an update on the Council’s 
Budget for 2016/17 which had been previously reported to the Cabinet at its meeting 
on 17 December 2015.  The report set out the background and key elements 
contributing to the preparation of the Budget for 2016/17.

It was noted that the Cabinet had to recommend a Budget proposal to the Council on 
3 March 2016.  This included a recommendation on the Wirral Council element of the 
Council Tax to be applicable from 1 April 2016.  This was required in order to 
formally set the Revenue Budget and Council Tax for the 2016/17 Financial Year.  

The Council had to agree a Budget and set the levels of Council Tax for 2016/17 by 
10 March 2016.

Councillor Phil Davies informed that he had agreed that two Trade Union Officials 
Messrs Alan Small (Unite) and Paddy Cleary (Unison) could address the meeting for 
up to five minutes.  He then invited them to do so.

Mr Small addressed the Cabinet on behalf of Unite members.  He raised concerns 
over the proposal to close Girtrell Court, the Council’s only respite care centre for 
people with complex physical and mental disabilities in order to save £155,000 a 
year.  He informed that this amount was equivalent to the annual salary of some 
Officers in attendance at the meeting.  If the proposal was agreed it would result in 
the compulsory redundancies of 40 people.

Mr Small referred to the Wirral Plan and particularly to the following priority:

“Wirral is a place where the vulnerable are safe and protected, every child 
gets a good start in life and older residents are respected and valued.”

Mr Small asked how the proposal to close Girtrell Court fitted in with this priority.  He 
informed that a wide age range of people used the facility and that their parents and 
carers were very worried about the future of their loved ones.  Mr Small considered 
that the majority of those on the lists of independent sector alternatives were not 
satisfactory.  Most of them were for elderly care, people over sixty-five years of age.  
There was a wide range of people who used Girtrell Court and the future was pretty 
scary for them and their families. Mr Small asked the Cabinet to reconsider the 
proposal.

Mr Small then drew attention to the budgetary proposal to transfer Beechwood 
Recreation Centre into the independent sector.  He informed that he was of the view 
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that it should remain within Leisure Services and that the Council should invest in it.  
Mr Small also believed that the Council should continue to invest in all of its Leisure 
and Recreation Centres and that they should all stay in-house.

Mr Cleary then addressed the Cabinet on behalf of Unison members and made 
reference to the Girtrell Court budget proposal and informed that he could not 
understand why a Labour led Administration was considering this option to save 
£155,000 a year. The Council had pledged to help the most vulnerable in our society 
but closing this facility did not protect some elements of that group - the users - and it 
made a mockery of that pledge.  There was little evidence the savings could be 
achieved or that users had other options.  Assessments for all users had been taking 
place since the option was put forward. Some users had not been assessed for over 
ten years. Mr Cleary asked how a saving could be quantified when it was not known 
what provision would be needed for these people.  The cost of alternative provision 
was estimated at up to £100k per person per annum but five people currently living 
at Girtrell Court were missing from the figures. 

At a time when the users, their families, the public and staff had seen furniture being 
delivered costing the Council over £60k and a Strategic Director leaving his 
employment with a £250k severance package. This proposal did not sit right with 
those concerned.

Mr Cleary reported that the people of Wirral had come out in support of the 
campaign to prevent the closure of Girtrell Court. He informed that today he would 
lodge with Council Officers a petition of over 3,000 signatures from users, staff and 
the general public. Girtrell Court was an in-house adult social care service and once 
it was gone it would be gone forever.  Mr Cleary added that the Council should not 
allow the expertise and dedication of over forty staff that faced compulsory 
redundancies to leave without the actual proof that a saving could be achieved from 
it.

Mr Cleary then turned his attention to the proposal for the Council to work with 
community organisations and volunteers to increase their involvement in running 
Council-funded library buildings and informed that there was no evidence that there 
was anyone available to take on libraries.  Consequently, Unison had walked away 
from the consultation on this proposal.  He understood totally what people were 
facing and he understood the pressures that the Council was facing but he 
considered that the library provision needed to be looked at properly.

Mr Cleary urged the Cabinet to drop the Girtrell Court closure proposal and the 
Library proposal.

Councillor Phil Davies moved his Budget Resolution which was seconded by 
Councillor Ann McLachlan before being circulated to all in attendance at the meeting.
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Councillor Phil Davies informed that the Council would have to reduce its spending 
by a further £28m over the next year. This was due to Government cuts and 
increasing demand, and was part of at least £126m which must be saved before 
2020.  However, a contribution from the Government’s £150m -a-year Transitional 
Budget could have softened the blow but unfortunately; none of the Merseyside 
Councils had received a contribution from it at all.  

Also, rather than the Government providing a grant to cover the rising costs of 
elderly care, it had introduced a new 2% social care levy on local residents to fund 
vital elderly service.  For a Borough like Wirral this appeared unfair.  The Borough 
had an aging population, demand for care services for the elderly was growing faster 
than the national average and with a lower council tax receipt than councils in 
London and the South, the money raised through this social care levy still fell short of 
the rising costs the Borough faced.

In addition, the Government had ended the grant that allowed councils to freeze 
council tax rises as this Council had done for the past two years.  The Council had to 
balance its books by passing on charges to residents instead.

Due to the scale of the cuts expected, forecasts suggested Wirral would lose at least 
£126m over the next five years and this meant some services would inevitably be 
impacted.  Councillor Phil Davies considered that the Council must lobby the 
Government over the way it was funding local government.

There had been consultation over the Cabinet’s Budget proposals.  There had been 
a collaborative effort and engagement with residents, Policy and Performance 
(Scrutiny) Committees and Stakeholders.  Even though the Council was facing huge 
cuts it would still deliver key services and it would be protecting vulnerable people, 
tackling anti-social behaviour and improving the local environment etc.

Councillor Phil Davies informed that over the next five years the Council would face 
budget cuts and would have to redouble its efforts to make savings.  The current 
model was no longer sustainable.  Further consideration would need to be given to 
shared services, trusts and social enterprises and alternative funding streams.  
Difficult decisions would have to be made but the Council would balance its budget 
each year.

Councillor Phil Davies referred to the proposal to close Girtrell Court which was an 
important issue and to the fear it had generated in respect of its users and their 
families.  He informed that the proposal was not purely about budget savings but 
also about trying to give people with disabilities greater choice.  A statutory 
consultation process was underway and Officers would explore options with the 
families concerned.  Members would need reassurances that the options that had 
been put forward were viable.  They needed to be as good, if not better, than what 



4

was available now.  Councillor Davies would be instructing the appropriate Cabinet 
Member and Director to take account of all the feedback received and provide a 
response that fit in with widening the choice available.

Councillor Phil Davies referred to the Budget proposals and informed that:

 The Council had received a lot of representations regarding the proposal to 
make savings by closing the Welfare Rights Unit.  This proposal was to be 
withdrawn for 2016/17.  The work carried out by the Unit was valued and it 
was noted that other external agencies carried out welfare rights work.  The 
Council would need to ensure value for money.

 Making savings in respect of Library provision had been visited before.  This 
proposal was to be withdrawn for 2016/17 to allow time for a robust plan to 
make savings whilst delivering a Library Service would be drawn up.

 The proposal to change the terms and conditions for staff in relation to 
overtime and enhancements was being withdrawn for 2016/17.

Councillor Phil Davies reported that the Council would invest in vital front line 
services.  It would be investing in Leisure Services, it had invested £2m in 2015/16 
and it intended to invest a further £2m in 2016/17.  It was considered that it was 
important to retain the free swimming policy but that it should be focused on families 
who were the most disadvantaged.  The Council faced a Government unsympathetic 
to northern councils.  In conclusion therefore, Councillor Davies informed that this 
was the most challenging Budget the Council had ever had to set.  The Council was 
still on track to deliver its 20 Pledges but it had an incredibly challenging five years 
ahead of it.

Councillor Ann McLachlan informed that there were tough times ahead, not of the 
Council’s making but on its watch.  By 2020 the Council would have lost £280m out 
of its Budget.  Consequently, the Council would be forced to do more with less.  The 
Rate Support Grant would be deleted by 2020.  The Business Rates formula which 
was fairer had been withdrawn and this meant a £6m a year net loss.  The only way 
the Council could generate funds was by Council Tax, Business Rates and its fees 
and charges. 

Councillor Ann McLachlan also informed that the Council would work hard to create 
business growth and jobs and to provide modern value for money services.  It would 
move at a pace on this and would tailor its support and services to meet the needs of 
local people.

Councillor Bernie Mooney informed that she was pleased that there had been a 
rethink on Welfare Rights Unit.  She also raised concerns that the Government was 
stripping off millions and millions of pounds and destroying local government.  She 
urged Conservative Councillors to stand up for their residents and hold the 
Government to account for what it had done.
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Councillor Adrian Jones referred back to a recent Council meeting where Councillor 
Phil Davies had spelled out the effects of the Government’s cuts on Wirral whilst 
Conservative Councillors sat grinning.  Councillor Jones considered it a disgrace that 
they were not trying to persuade their Government to behave differently.

Councillor Tony Smith introduced the Schools Budget for 2016/17 report.  He 
informed that it included the changes made by the Schools Forum at its meeting on 
13 January 2016 and recommended a change in the treatment of School Staff 
redundancy costs from September 2016.

The Schools Budget covered education provision for all Wirral pupils aged   to 16 in 
Early Years, Primary, Secondary and Academy schools and for pupils in some cases 
up to the age of 25 in Special Schools and High Needs providers.
 
Most budgets were delegated to schools, with some central provision for support 
services including school admissions, PFI, School Intervention and High Needs 
additional support.

It was noted that the costs of School Redundancies were at present mainly funded by 
the Council. From September 2016 it was proposed that only those redundancy costs 
in respect of schools experiencing falling rolls (limited to 75%) would be funded 
centrally.

Councillor Tony Smith moved the recommendations set out in the Schools Budget 
2016/17 report and they were seconded by Councillor Phil Davies.

Councillor Phil Davies reported that the information required on the Police and the 
Fire and Rescue Service’s precepts were not yet available but that it would be 
available for the Budget Council meeting scheduled for 3 March 2016. 

RESOLVED: (unanimously)

That the following Budget Resolution be agreed and recommended to Budget 
Council:
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CABINET 22ND FEBRUARY 2016 – ITEM 8

BUDGET RESOLUTION 2016/17

Cabinet notes the following:

NATIONAL CONTEXT

1. The 2016/17 Budget is being prepared against the most difficult financial 
backdrop this Council has ever faced. Local government is under attack from 
the Conservative’s austerity agenda. We believe their vision is of a country 
where residents in every borough are left to fend for themselves.  

2. Their policy of removing the Local Government Revenue Support Grant in its 
entirety is, in the opinion of this Cabinet, akin to the Government telling every 
Wirral resident – “don’t call us, you’re on your own”. 

3. We believe this policy makes a mockery of the Conservative election 
campaign slogan “We’re all in this together”. It shows no understanding of, nor 
concern for, the plight of those for whom local services are an important and 
often vital part of life. Those who rely on carers, are looking for safe affordable 
housing, value our libraries and leisure centres, or enjoy our parks and 
beaches. Rather than bringing us closer together, this Cabinet contends that 
this policy simply widens the gap between the rich and the poor. 

4. Conservative Council leaders across the country, seemingly fearful of the 
electoral backlash in May, warned the Government of the danger of its 
actions. Even backbench Tory MP’s spoke about their unease with this policy. 
The Prime Minister’s own mother joined the protest at the cuts to local grants 
in her community. 

5. It is worth noting, however, no such concern or support came from the 
Conservatives in Wirral: no campaign, petition or lobby from them – it’s 
always somebody else’s responsibility to clean up their mess and the 
irresponsible £17million overspend we inherited.

6. The Government did indeed respond to the outcry from across the political 
spectrum, but in a way that only further proved to this Cabinet how indifferent 
to the needs of the country they really are. The Government announced a 
£300 million Transitional Fund sweetener – in the words of the minister – “To 
help Councils transform from dependence on central government grants to 
greater financial autonomy” - but almost exclusively targeted it at 
Conservative-run Councils, including those containing Mr Cameron’s seat in 
Oxfordshire and the Chancellor’s constituency in Cheshire East. 
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7. Where is Wirral’s share? Where is the estimated £2million per year that Wirral 
should have been entitled to, based on other funding formulas? Where is the 
money that could have gone towards tackling anti-social behaviour, improving 
skills and training for our young people, money to support vital services? 
Cabinet has received no support or heard of no concern from the local 
Conservative party to challenge this Government policy and support local 
residents. 

8. The funding shortfall for local services will be compounded by the changes 
proposed for Business Rates. While Westminster and other London Councils 
can raise business rates from Global PLC’s, Banks and Hedge Funds 
headquartered in their boroughs, the impact on predominantly northern or 
rural boroughs is frightening.  If the government goes ahead with its plan to 
stop providing additional funding to balance the different levels of business 
activity across England, it is estimated Wirral could lose a further £6m as a 
result of this change.

THE WIRRAL CHALLENGE

9. The immediate picture for local government is also challenging. Wirral is 
required to reduce its spending by at least £129 million before 2020, including 
a £28 million funding shortfall for the coming year (2016/17). These funding 
cuts to Wirral come at a time of increasing service demands from an ageing 
population, complex needs for deprived communities and an increase in costs 
of providing the services and support which people rely on. 

10.Cabinet believes these reductions to be both unfair and unsustainable. 

11.However, as residents know, we are a responsible Administration. We refuse 
to allow this Government to break the services our residents care about and 
rely on. We are pragmatic, and are able to make the difficult decisions needed 
to protect the most vulnerable and to deliver the 20 Pledges we committed to 
in our Wirral Plan. 

12.We will continue to lobby government in the strongest possible terms to 
reverse these policies and to fight for Wirral’s fair share and treatment. Once 
again I call on Elected Members from all parties in Wirral to join me in this 
effort. 
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A COLLABORATIVE BUDGET

13.  Cabinet will never set its budget in isolation. Time and again we have 
demonstrated we are an open, progressive Administration who listens. 

14.We have listened to residents about what they value most. Once again this 
Council delivered the most far-reaching consultation and engagement 
exercise of any authority in the UK, with more than 10,000 local people 
engaging with us to share their views.

15.  Cabinet thanks every resident and organisation who took part in this 
consultation. We have carefully considered all the responses and feedback 
we have received. 

16.Cabinet also thanks Elected Members – of all parties – who took part in the 
comprehensive scrutiny process to look in detail at the budget proposals. The 
feedback from that process has been provided to Cabinet and has proved 
extremely helpful in making these difficult decisions. 

MEETING OUR PLEDGES

17.Regardless of the scale of Conservative Government cuts to this Council’s 
budget, we are a Labour Administration and our budget will be set in a 
pragmatic and legal framework, with social justice and fairness at its heart. 
Three core principles have been used to inform our budget, and ensure we 
make the savings required of us while still achieving the 20 Pledges we have 
committed to:

 The vulnerable are safe and protected and we tackle inequality.
 Wirral is a place where employers want to invest and businesses thrive. 
 We have an attractive and sustainable environment, where good health 

and an excellent quality of life is enjoyed by everyone who lives here. 

18. In July 2015, when we launched the Wirral Plan and the 20 Pledges we will 
deliver over the next five years, we immediately set to work on making them a 
reality. We have published our first Annual Report, and I am proud of the 
achievements highlighted in it - £150million in inward investment coming 
online during 2016, nearly a thousand new jobs, and 230 new homes built or 
improved already. We have also created a new Local Authority Trading 
Company, Wirral Evolutions, to deliver Day Services for adults and developed 
a joint company – Edsential – with Cheshire West and Chester Council to 
deliver services to schools such as catering, cleaning and school 
improvement. 
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19.There is still more to be done, but we have made a good start towards 
meeting our 20 Pledges to improve the health, wealth and quality of life 
enjoyed by Wirral residents.

20. In 2016/17 - this Council will invest more than £260 million into improving 
residents’ lives – protecting the vulnerable, improving our environment and 
encouraging growth.

21.More than £70million will be spent supporting our elderly and disabled 
residents. Our pledge to support people to live independently will see us 
invest £5 million into providing high-quality, extra care housing options in 
Wirral. Extra care homes allow our elderly, frail and vulnerable residents to 
live with dignity and independence while still having the additional support and 
care they need. 

22.We will also invest more than £70 million into protecting our young people; 
keeping them safe and ensuring they can aim for and achieve higher goals. 
Already this year we have supported 200 more Wirral families looking to 
become foster carers for the 700 children living in care in the borough. We are 
taking an innovative approach to making sure our young people have world-
class sports and recreation facilities through the new Youth Zone, a £6 million 
partnership project between the Council and the private sector which is under 
construction as we speak. 

23.We also know residents expect to be safe, and feel safe. In some parts of the 
borough, community safety and anti-social behaviour remains a blight on 
people’s lives. We will continue to invest more than £2 million to clamp down 
on this abhorrent behaviour. This money will be targeted where our resources 
and those of our partners will have the biggest impact – pooling resources 
and putting our Anti-Social Behaviour teams under a single command 
structure led by the Police.

24.We will be investing around £50 million into making sure Wirral’s environment 
remains a source of great pride for our residents. This will also enable Wirral 
to play its part in tackling climate change. A renewed drive to increase our 
recycling rates will continue, we will capitalise on the huge cultural, social and 
health benefits offered by our fantastic parks and we will continue to clamp 
down on those who damage our environment through littering and fly-tipping. 
This year we will go further, and will take the same hard line to tackle those 
people who allow their dogs to foul pavements and parks. This issue is one 
which residents have told us is important to them: we have listened and we 
are taking immediate, sustained action. 
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25.Creating the thriving economy we want for Wirral will also continue at pace. 
The regeneration of Birkenhead – turning Wirral’s sleeping giant into a 
fundamental part of the Northern Powerhouse - will help create thousands of 
jobs for local people. We have worked hard with our partners at the Wirral 
Chamber of Commerce to help secure a Business Improvement District in 
Birkenhead – generating an additional £2m in income to deliver improvements 
such as enhanced security and cleanliness.

26.Efforts to attract inward investment will be joined by our continued support for 
local high streets and businesses looking to grow and expand within Wirral. In 
the past 12 months our rates of business start-up have been faster than 
anywhere else in the Liverpool City Region and we saw an 11% increase in 
the number of businesses in Wirral. We will retain our successful car parking 
pricing structure to support local businesses to remain competitive and 
succeed. 

DIFFICULT DECISIONS

27. It is also clear that, once again, we are forced to make far reaching, large 
scale savings. To ensure the £28million cuts in 2016/17 are delivered in a 
managed, appropriate way and that they don’t place unnecessary strain on 
services and residents, we have had to take difficult decisions, act prudently 
and be innovative in how we deliver the outcomes residents expect in new 
and sustainable ways.

28.Because the scale of the cuts is so extreme, we have taken pragmatic and 
carefully costed financial management decisions to ensure the shambles of 
the £17million overspend we inherited does not happen again.

29.Cabinet also notes that generating additional new income - through new 
homes, new businesses and the extra revenue they generate - means we can 
protect the front line services residents care about and rely on. 

30.Having been forced to cut £156 million from our budget since 2010, and losing 
the basic revenue support grant entirely by 2020, we are inevitably faced with 
difficult decisions about how to provide services now and in the future. We 
have to look at the services and outcomes residents need, but also think 
about how we will be able to deliver them going forward. 

31.The grants that allowed us to do things in a certain way in the past are, in 
many cases, no longer available. Services funded by and delivered by the 
Council are becoming increasingly unsustainable for the long term. To ensure 
the outcomes our residents rely upon can continue to be delivered, we must 
work closely with our partners in the public, voluntary and private sector to 
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find new ways to deliver higher quality and more cost effective solutions. As 
we state in the Wirral Plan, the challenge going forward is to deliver improved 
outcomes for the £2billion which the public sector collectively spends in 
Wirral.

32.The statutory consultation process in regard to the Girtrell Court budget 
proposal is ongoing. Rightly, every service-user and their family will be 
consulted about the service they will receive going forward and therefore we 
instruct the Director of Adult Social Services to complete the consultation 
process and, having regard to the feedback from that consultation process, in 
conjunction with the Cabinet Member for Adult Care and Public Health, make 
a determination on the most appropriate course of action regarding the 
proposal. 

33.This proposal is not made because of some misplaced ideology or political 
dogma. When the ward member for Moreton West and Saughall Massie was 
a member of the last Conservative cabinet - they instructed Council to re-
provide residential and respite care from five Council-run facilities, not 
because it was a consequence of government cuts, but because they 
believed private provision was better. Their resolution to Council is set out 
below. 

“Cabinet recognises that Wirral currently has empty capacity in independent 
sector residential homes and that unit costs to the Council are higher than our 
neighbours. Cabinet recognises that there is an opportunity to reduce unit 
costs and develop the range of care supplied by a wide range of providers…

“The respite care and interim care currently provided at Maplehome, Pensall, 
Poulton, Meadowcroft and Fernleigh be reprovided by suitable voluntary, 
community, faith-based or organisations [in] the independent sector under the 
terms of the existing Contract for Residential and Nursing Home Care 
together with appropriate care for the small number of long term residents in 
these homes and Manor Road. The Interim Director of Adult Social Services 
is also instructed to carry out further consultation with service users and their 
families, and with the small number of long term residents in these homes 
about the details of that re-provision.”

Conservative-led Administration, Wirral Council, 09 December 2010. 

34.Short memories or political opportunism – you decide - but they have clearly 
performed a ‘U-turn’ on this position in the last few weeks, or maybe they just 
didn’t tell the residents and service-users they have been courting, that 
closing respite care facilities was their policy in the first place.
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BUDGET PROPOSALS

35.We have listened to local people, and propose the Budget Report for 2016-17 
be recommended to Council for approval, with the exception of the following:

36.This Council spends significant sums every year on providing information, 
advice and guidance regarding welfare rights. We believe there is a better, 
more efficient way of investing this money and instruct officers to complete a 
full review of all spend in this area, with a view to ensuring efficiency while at 
the same time ensuring the best value and best service for the investment we 
make. The Council’s Welfare Rights service will form part of this review and 
this savings proposal will therefore be withdrawn while the review takes place. 

37.Residents and friends groups have played an active role in the operation and 
direction of our libraries for many years. Cabinet does not feel that a robust 
and sustainable plan for delivering library services is yet in place. Cabinet 
therefore recommends that the projected saving from the library service will 
be withdrawn to allow for a full review of the options during 2016/17. 

38.We have spent the past few months in consultation and negotiations with our 
Trade Union colleagues and have reached an agreement on the proposed 
savings related to terms and conditions, upon which Trade Unions are now 
consulting their Members. This agreement proposes our workforce will 
continue to take four days unpaid leave – for a further five years – but we will 
protect our lowest paid colleagues through retaining our pay enhancements 
and essential car user allowance for the immediate future. 

39.Wirral’s leisure offer continues to go from strength to strength. We invested £2 
million in upgrading the facilities in our leisure centres last year, and will invest 
a further £2 million in capital funding this year. Already, we have seen a 25% 
increase in use as more residents take advantage of the opportunity to get fit 
and keep healthy. Cabinet agrees with the drive to make our leisure centres 
more sustainable commercially, and equally believes the most vulnerable in 
our community should also be able to access the facilities and keep fit and 
healthy. Therefore, we will retain free swimming in school holidays for those 
young people who receive a pupil premium because their families are most 
economically disadvantaged. 

COUNCIL TAX

40.Throughout his time as Chancellor, George Osborne has known there is a 
funding crisis in adult social care. But rather than address the problem he 
made it clear in his Spending Review and all of the financial projections 
coming out of Whitehall that most eligible Councils in the UK are expected to 
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implement a 2% Adult Social Care Levy. We believe his response is not to fix 
a crisis, but to ask hard-working Wirral residents to fix it for him. 

41.  Over the past three years, we were able to freeze Council Tax to help take 
the pressure off working families. Sadly, this year, in a cynical post-election 
move, the Government dropped the grant that enables us to repeat that again 
this year. In our view this is yet another example of the Government telling us, 
very firmly, local services are ‘not their problem’, and if we want to provide 
them for Wirral residents, then we need to raise the funds ourselves. 

42.We want to secure the best outcomes for residents, so Cabinet therefore 
proposes to increase Council Tax by 1.99% for the coming financial year, and 
to implement the 2% Adult Social Care Levy. These measures will enable the 
Council to generate over £4 million to further protect services for residents. 

CONCLUSION
 

43.Once again, this budget has been extremely difficult. Ongoing, draconian 
reductions in funding and a lack of support from Central Government require 
this Council to make tough decisions. We will continue to lobby Government 
in the strongest possible terms to rethink these policies and their impact on 
Wirral. 

44.We believe the Government is letting down this borough – residents should 
rest assured that we will not.  

45. I am pleased that once again we have protected the services residents care 
about and rely on. Over the coming year it is our absolute imperative to put in 
place an ambitious but deliverable programme of transformation, to take a 
fresh look at what this Council does and find new, innovative ways of meeting 
residents’ needs and aspirations. 

46. I am proud that this Labour Administration has once again met its duty to the 
people of Wirral – taking tough decisions and setting a balanced budget, 
identifying innovative solutions to provide sustainable outcomes and is getting 
on with the job of delivering our 20 Pledges to create a better Wirral for all of 
our residents. 
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RECOMMENDATIONS

1 Cabinet, having had regard to the budget consultation responses and 
findings, recommends to Budget Council for approval:-

Revenue Budget (Agenda Item 8A)

a) The savings for 2016/17, detailed in Appendix 1, being agreed with the 
removal of the savings proposals in respect of the Welfare Rights Unit 
£106,000, Libraries £203,000 and £1.2 million relating to Terms and 
Conditions. It is confirmed that the Public Health contract proposed 
savings for BME Health Improvement Service £53,000 and On Line 
Counselling £25,000 will not be taken in 2016/17.

b) The Budget Growth 2016/17, detailed in Appendix 2, being agreed.

c) The fees and charges, detailed in Appendix 3, being agreed with 
delegated authority given to the Acting Section 151 Officer to (i) update 
the Council Fees and Charges Directory prior to publication before 1 
April 2016; (ii) with the relevant Director, in consultation with the relevant 
Portfolio Holder, vary/change existing fees and charges as considered 
appropriate providing any variation/change can be met from existing 
approved budgets.

d) The level of General Fund balances continuing to be based on a locally 
determined approach to the assessment of the financial risks that the 
Council may face in the future and that the Council maintains balances 
at, or above, this level.

e) The release of reserves, as detailed in Appendix 5, be agreed and be 
used to fund the 2016/17 Revenue Budget Contingency.

Capital Programme and Financing (Agenda Item 8B)

The new bids as detailed in Appendices 2 and 3 be approved. 

Any new bids supported by grant funding not commencing until written 
confirmation has been received from the granting authority that such grant(s) 
have actually been approved.

The Capital Programme 2016/19 (as detailed in Appendix 4).

Medium Term Financial Strategy (Agenda Item 8C)
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The Treasury Management Strategy 2016-19 including the:-

i) Treasury Management Strategy 2016-19.
ii) Adoption of the Prudential Indicators.
iii) Minimum Revenue Provision policy for 2016/17
iv) Council Officers listed in Annex G to approve payments from the 

Council’s bank account for all treasury management activities. 

The Medium Term Financial Strategy 2016/17-2020/21

i) The Medium Term Financial Strategy 2016/21.
ii)) To regular updates of the Medium Term Financial Strategy in 

accordance with the action plan.

Schools Budget (Agenda Item 8D)

The Schools Budget of £243,273,400 having taken account of the views and 
changes proposed by the Schools Forum that:

i) The contributions to Combined Budgets should be £1,698,800.
ii) The use of Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) reserves totalling £568,900 

to set the Schools Budget.
iii) The Schools Funding Formula is submitted to the Education Funding 

Agency and its make-up is unchanged from decisions made in previous 
years.

iv) That the permanent changes to High Needs Places are agreed 
together with the allocation of High Needs Growth of £532,000.

v) The necessary steps are taken to trade or cease services when direct 
central funding is withdrawn at the end of the Summer Term for 
Minority Ethnic Support, City Learning Centres and Wellbeing.

vi) Following consultation and discussion with schools and the Schools 
Forum the school redundancy policy is changed with effect from 
September 2016. In future the only costs that will be supported 
centrally will be where staffing decisions are taken as a result of falling 
school rolls. All other redundancy or severance costs will be charged to 
the delegated schools budget concerned.

Carbon Budget (Agenda Item 8E)

To ensure the Council better understands and meets its carbon legal 
obligations and aspirations, a revised 3 or 5 year policy on carbon emissions 
and management be developed for the borough, having regard to the Wirral 
Plan and presented for consideration and approval at Policy Council. The 
current carbon budget be extended until that time.
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The Cabinet in making these recommendations has had regard to the Chief 
Financial Officer Statement regarding the robustness of the estimates made 
for the purpose of the Budget and the adequacy of the General Fund 
balances and reserves.

2 Cabinet recommends to Budget Council that a separate recorded vote be 
taken in respect of Council Tax levels for 2016/17 and that :-

a) For Wirral Council Services the Council Tax be increased by 3.99% for 
2016/17 which includes a 2% increase in respect of Adult Social Care.

b) The Wirral Council Tax will include the precepts from the Police & 
Crime Commissioner for Merseyside and from the Merseyside Fire & 
Rescue Service.

c) Having regard to the fact that the precepts may be determined after the 
Council has determined its Council Tax levels for 2016/17 authority be 
delegated to the Acting Section 151 Officer to publish the final Wirral 
Tax levels for 2016/17.

3 The Statutory Calculations and Resolution

It be noted that in accordance with Section 31B of the Local Government 
Finance Act 1992 (as amended), that Cabinet on 17 December 2015 
calculated the Council Tax Base 2016/17 for the whole of the properties in its 
area as 90,481.9 (Item T in the statutory formula).

That the following amounts be calculated and approved by the Council for the 
year 2016/17 in accordance with Sections 32-36 of the Local Government 
Finance Act 1992 (as amended) (“the Act”);

a) £120,274,139 being the amount calculated in accordance with Section 31A 
(4) of the Act (amended) as the Council Tax Requirement for 2016/17 (item 
R in the statutory formula). This amount (D) is determined as being the 
difference between:

i) £798,891,200 this being the aggregate of the amounts calculated in 
accordance with Section 31A (2) of the Act (as amended), i.e. the 
aggregate of the amounts that the Council estimates that will be charged to 
a revenue account for the year in performing its functions, that are required 
to be set aside for contingencies and reserves and required to be 
transferred from its General Fund to its Collection Fund in the year and

ii)  £678,617,061 this being the amount calculated in accordance with Section 
31A (3) of the Act (as amended), i.e. the aggregate of the amounts of 
income that the Council estimates will be credited to a revenue account for 
the year in accordance with proper practices, the amount of reserves that 
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are estimated to be used to provide for the items referred to in paragraph 
(a) above, and required to be transferred from its Collection Fund to its 
General Fund in the year.

b) £1,329.26 being the amount calculated in accordance with Section 31B (1) of 
the Act (amended) as the Basic Amount of Council Tax for 2016/17. This 
amount being calculated as item R divided by item T (as above).

c) That in accordance with section 36(1) of the Act that the following amounts 
are calculated for each valuation band in the area:

Wirral – Basic Amount of Council Tax Per Valuation Band

A B C D
£886.17 £1,033.87 £1,181.56 £1,329.26

E F G H
£1,624.65 £1,920.04 £2,215.43 £2,658.52

These amounts being the amounts given by multiplying the amount calculated 
as the Basic Amount of Council Tax by the number which in the proportion set 
out in Section 5(1) of the Act is applicable to dwellings in a particular valuation 
band which is applicable to dwellings listed in valuation Band D.

It be determined that the amount set in (c) above as the Council’s Basic 
Amount of Council Tax for 2016/17 is not excessive in accordance with the 
principles determined by the Secretary of State under section 52ZC of the Act 
(as amended) and that no Referendum to approve the Basic Amount of 
Council Tax is required. The principles require a Referendum to be held for 
any increases of 4% or above for those authorities with Adult Social Care 
responsibilities.

Wirral – Basic Amount of Council Tax Comparison For Referendum

2015/16 2016/17 Change Change 
£ £ £ %

Band D 1,278.26 1,329.26 51.00 3.99

To note that the Police and Crime Commissioner for Merseyside and the 
Merseyside Fire and Rescue Service issue precepts to the Council in 
accordance with Section 40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992 for 
each category of dwellings in the Council’s area. The Precepts are as 
indicated in the tables.

Police and Crime Commissioner for Merseyside

A B C D
£108.53 £126.62 £144.71 £162.80

E F G H
£198.98 £235.16 £271.33 £325.60
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Merseyside Fire and Rescue Service

A B C D
£48.59 £56.69 £64.79 £72.89

E F G H
£89.09 £105.29 £121.48 £145.78

That having calculated the amounts for Wirral together with the Police and 
Fire the Council in accordance with Section 30 (2) of the Act hereby sets the 
following amounts as the total amount of Council Tax for the year 2016/17 for 
each of the categories of dwellings.

Total Council Tax for Wirral

A B C D
£1,043.29 £1,217.18 £1,391.06 £1,564.95

E F G H
£1,912.72 £2,260.49 £2,608.24 £3,129.90



CONSERVATIVE GROUP BUDGET AMENDMENT 2016/2017

Proposed by Councillor Jeff Green
Seconded by Councillor Lesley Rennie

Amendment to Cabinet minute 99

Wirral's Conservative Group believes the long term economic security of its residents 
is essential and therefore welcomes the success of the Government’s long-term 
economic plan. In May 2010 the country was borrowing over £150 billion a year and 
unemployment had increased by nearly half a million. Britain had suffered the 
deepest recession since the war and had the second biggest structural deficit 
(spending more than income received) of any advanced economy.

The Government had to make a realistic assessment about the state of the British 
economy and this involved taking difficult decisions to reduce the deficit and control 
spending. Thanks to the hard work of the British people, including Wirral’s 
entrepreneurs and residents, this long-term economic plan is working. The structural 
deficit is down by more than half, there are 2.7 million more private sector jobs and 
there are over 900,000 more businesses ultimately resulting in more families with the 
security of a regular pay packet. 

In Wirral the stability and economic security of the Government’s long term economic 
plan has resulted in the following benefits for Wirral and our residents:

 Mersey Waters Enterprise Zone designation
 Nearly £10 million of Regional Growth Fund monies being allocated to Wirral 

which has led to the safeguarding or creation of in excess of 1500 jobs
 Funding the building of Wirral Metropolitan College’s Built Environment Skills 

and Enterprise Centre 
 Over £2 million of additional Regional Growth Fund resources secured 

ensuring the development of 120,000 sq ft of floor space along the A41 
corridor

 Wirral now has 7,400 individual enterprises; an 11.1% improvement in the 
business base since 2011

 Wirral had increased its Gross Value Added (GVA) by 7%, a higher level than 
anywhere else in the country

 In addition, the number of new business start-ups in Wirral exceeded the 
national average by 7% and almost one in three of these new businesses 
work in the professional, scientific and technical sectors, a figure which is only 
exceeded by Aberdeen

 A £200 million polar research ship for the Government-funded Natural 
Environment Research Council (NERC) build contract secured by Cammell 
Laird

 £400 million for the Northern Powerhouse Investment Fund

We therefore believe Wirral Council should be well placed to take advantage of the 
Government’s incentive to local authorities to keep the additional business rates it 
receives.



We are disappointed that the Labour Administration continues to talk down Wirral 
and ignore the opportunities created for Wirral residents by the Government’s 
economic achievements. This is particularly disappointing when closer inspection of 
the Council’s finances reveals the Administration has mismanaged its own budget 
set for 2015/2016 by spending £9.6 million more than it intended and has chosen to 
hide this in plain sight with budget revisions within the financial year.

We also note the self-serving and repeated tendency of the current Labour 
administration to blame everyone else for their inability to effectively manage the 
Authority.

This is particularly evident in repeated misleading comments regarding the ‘so called’ 
£17 million ‘inherited’ overspend. This figure was based on projected spending at 
30th June 2012 for the Financial Year 2012/2013. The figures used in this budget 
equated to the then Labour Administration’s own Council spending totals and 
assumptions proposed by Cllr Foulkes and seconded by Cllr Davies at an 
emergency Cabinet called to discuss the HESPE PIDA Follow Up report on 13th 
February 2012 and introduced as an item of ‘any other business’. 

This was the culmination of nine months of a Labour Administration’s budget 
preparations and was two hours prior to Cllr Foulkes and Cllr Davies being ejected 
from office by a vote of ‘No Confidence’ at a full Council meeting. The actual 
overspend reported in July 2013 relating to 2012/2013 was in fact £4.7 million.

For the avoidance of doubt, once again, the projected overspend of the Labour 
Administration’s 2015/2016 budget, as at 30th June 2015, was at £12.5 million. The 
actual overspend for 2015/2016 is £9.6 million covered by a combination of 
Reserves and Balances. 

We believe values of honesty and transparency must apply to the budget making 
process and therefore express our dismay that despite using the freedom provided 
by the Government to raise up to 2% (£2.3 million for Wirral) via an Adult Social Care 
Precept on residents Council Tax Bills. When comparing the proposed Labour 
Administration Budget to the projected 2015/2016 spend, residents in Wirral will only 
see an additional £0.1million year on year increase spent on adult social care by this 
Labour Administration.

We note:

The Council has at February 2016 has £108 million ‘Cash in the Bank’ 

The Labour Administration Budget envisages;

 £86 million in Reserves
 £9 million unallocated in a ‘Transformation Reserve’
 £11.5 million in ‘General Fund Balances’

In addition to the above we also note the hard working taxpayers of Wirral are being 
charged a further £11.2 million ‘Revenue Budget Contingency’ (page 146 of 
Budget Cabinet 22nd February refers). We believe this can only be explained as a 



‘cost of incompetence’ and has been introduced in anticipation of the Labour 
Administration, yet again, being unable to effectively manage a portfolio of change.

Wirral Conservative Group’s budget amendment will deliver security for our 
residents, improvement of Wirral’s physical environment and real opportunities for 
local people to influence Council spending and decision making. A Council that:

 Offers security and opportunity to all our residents

 Keeps children and young people safe

 Protects our most vulnerable residents 

 Reduces waste 

 Encourages local residents to influence decisions that affect their local area.

Conservatives know that every pound the Council spends or hoards in its reserves 
and balances is money taken from the pockets and family budgets of Wirral 
Taxpayers and therefore it is incumbent on the Council to demonstrate it uses that 
money wisely and fairly in a way that is going to improve the lives of all of Wirral’s 
residents. 

Council Tax Changes

We believe pensioners on fixed incomes who have worked hard all of their lives, 
played by the rules and paid their taxes should be protected from the whittling away 
of the income they need to enjoy their retirement. In order to protect pensioners from 
the Labour Administration’s 3.99% Council Tax increase we will limit the percentage 
increase over 70’s households pay to the percentage increase of the State Pension 
(2.9%).

1) 'Cap' Council Tax rises to the same as increases to the 
State Pension (2.9%) in all properties except Band H

£130,000

The evidence of improved outcomes for children who have been removed from 
difficult situations and placed in Foster Care are well known: healthier living, 
improved life chances, improved educational achievement and perhaps the greatest 
outcome of all, being kept safe. Vulnerable children in Wirral need more potential 
suitably skilled Foster Carers to step forward. The Conservative Group believe we 
should, on behalf of our community, thank Wirral residents who step up to this 
challenge.  

2) As evidence of the Wirral Community’s thanks and to 
provide a further incentive to encourage potential Foster 
Carers to come forward, we will exempt all Wirral Council 
registered Foster Carers who have been active in the last 
12 months from the Wirral element of Council Tax 
increase

£50,000



Protecting our vulnerable residents

We completely reject the proposition that the users, residents and families, 
dependant on the services of Girtrell Court, should be cut loose from Council scrutiny 
and left to the tender mercies of the Labour Cabinet Member and her Officers. We 
believe users, residents and families deserve certainty around this essential service 
and can find no justification for closing Girtrell Court. We therefore remove this 
Labour Administration cut. 

3) Reject the budget option to close Girtrell Court £155,000

In the past the Conservative Group have invested heavily in monitoring and 
improving the quality of the independent social care sector in Wirral and we remain 
deeply concerned about the number of Wirral Care Homes still rated inadequate by 
the Care Quality Commission. We believe our elderly residents and their families 
deserve better and that the Council must commit itself to raising the quality of the 
provision available for those residents within our community that require social care. 

4) Strengthen the existing Quality Assurance Team in order 
to increase monitoring and improvement work with the 
independent care sector across Wirral 

£120,000

As further evidence of the whole Council’s commitment to improving social care in 
Wirral we will re-instate elected Member led visits to care homes in Wards across the 
Borough. The key test Members will be required to answer is; would you be content 
if a member of your family were to be using this service?

Visits will be co-ordinated and reported to Constituency Committees; residents will 
know when these visits have taken place by listing them on the Council’s website 
along with regular discussion and Q&A sessions at Constituency Committees. 
Reports of visits conducted will, as a matter of course, go to the Families and 
Wellbeing Policy and Performance Committee.   

Keeping children and young people safe

The Conservative Group believe the Council has no higher purpose than keeping our 
children safe from harm. We are deeply concerned regarding the capacity of the 
Multi Agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH) to manage all of the referrals it receives or 
to pilot innovative new ways of doing more investigatory and assessment activities 
with children and families. 

We want to ensure all the Borough’s children are safe and should any child be at risk 
from harm they are identified at the earliest opportunity and timely, effective 
interventions are put into place 

5) Fund five additional experienced children’s Social Workers 
in the Multi Agency Safeguarding Hub. The Impact of this 
investment to be assessed within next 12 months.

£250,000



We believe it is essential that young children learn key lessons regarding keeping 
safe on our roads and basic road sense. We believe that being left to navigate, 
unaided, automated pelican & puffin crossings for young children is not in itself a 
certainty of their safety. We have therefore deleted the administration’s cut to school 
crossing patrols and urge recruitment of ‘lollipop ladies’ to focus on crossings at or 
on the way to infant and primary schools.

6) Re-instate school crossing patrols at the 40 locations 
across the Borough that the Labour budget proposal cuts 
this from this service 

£90,000

Empowering Wirral Residents 

In order to encourage greater community involvement across Wirral and to drive 
down crime and anti-social behaviour (ASB) even further we will learn from effective 
pilots being delivered in Upton Ward as part of the Wirral West Constituency 
Committee initiative to tackle ASB. We believe local councillor led community 
initiatives such as reinvigorated Neighbourhood Watch or diversionary activities are 
generating good outcomes for relatively small targeted amounts of taxpayers money. 
We will therefore allocate to each Constituency Committee an additional £12,000 to 
support innovative community generated approaches to tackling ASB.

7) £12,000 for each Constituency Committee to generate 
community based activity to tackle anti-social behaviour 

£48,000

We believe the Labour Administration’s record on Wirral’s highways and pavements, 
residential street and pavement cleaning, street lighting and the condition of our 
parks, play areas and sports pitches is shameful. Wirral residents have a right to 
expect better from their Council. We will therefore invest in the following.
 

8) £200,000 devolved to Constituency Committees for road 
and pavement improvements 

£200,000

We will increase the frequency of the street sweeping schedule in residential areas 
from its current once every 12 weeks (four times per year) to a 6 weekly cycle. and 
introduce an immediate programme to replace existing Council litter bins with divided 
bins to allow residents to recycling their litter. 

9) The totals listed alongside this item include £600,000 for 
street sweeping, £60,000 for 100 divided litter bins (25 per 
Constituency Committee) & £115,000 for their increased 
waste management costs. The latter two items to be 
funded from the Waste Development Fund

£775,000

We note the utter failure of the Administration to recognise the growing issue of 
1,723 street lights not working until it was too late. The Conservative Group believe 
that despite warnings from then Lib Dem Cllr Stuart Kelly and others the pursuit of 
this cut was obvious to all except the Labour Administration and that it has had a real 
impact on residents sense of security and safety.



10) Re-introduction of street lighting inspections & budget for 
consequential repairs. 

£165,000

A further example of lack of planning or foresight by the Labour Administration is the 
dangerous nonsense of 198 grit bins, which were requested by residents via Area 
Forums, to be unfilled. We trust our residents’ judgments and believe they are our 
partners when shaping services.
  

11) Re-instate the funding to fill all 198 of the Borough’s grit 
bins scrapped in the Labour Administration’s budget 
proposal

£30,000

Wirral residents love their local parks, sport pitches and play areas. Conservatives 
are committed to ensuring residents have opportunities to improve their parks and 
ensure equipment in children’s play areas is well maintained and safe and that 
sports pitches are also well used and safe. We will therefore, in coordination, with 
Constituency Committees, provide the opportunity for families, individuals, teams 
and Friends Groups to bid for resources to improve the facilities they use.

12) Parks, sport pitches and children’s play area improvement 
fund £50,000 per Constituency Committee 

£200,000

We will also require an urgent report from officers to discuss putting in place 
mechanisms to allow residents who report inoperative street lights, potholes or 
defective pavements to receive a £10.00 credit to their Council Tax bill if these 
failings are not fixed within 14 working days.

Economic Security & Tackling Fraud

Local businesses & enterprises remain the beating heart of our local economy. We 
believe the decision of the Labour Administration to withdraw the popular ‘Free After 
Three’ Conservative initiative was a mistake and to improve footfall in our local 
shopping areas should be re-introduced. We are also aware of the irritation of local 
residents who, unlike residents in many progressive Councils, still have to use the 
right change or pay ‘over the odds’ to secure a local parking space. We therefore 
believe the Council should emulate other Authorities and provide for a cashless 
payment method at our car parks.  

13) Re-introduce the Conservative 2010 ‘Free After Three’ 
initiative at all Council car parks and off street parking.

£150,000

14) Utilising money from the Council’s Transformation Fund to 
undertake a comprehensive car parking procurement 
exercise to include cashless systems for paying for car 
parking

£150,000

We believe that the Council still requires the capability to crack down on any 
remaining benefit fraud including: single person discounts, local Council Tax support 
scheme, discretionary housing payments, falsely claimed grants and procurements.



15) Establish an Anti-Fraud Unit within the Finance 
Department  (over time this unit to become self-financing)

£60,000

We welcome the Administration’s decision to reject the closure of the Council’s 
Welfare Rights Unit and we believe its scope should be widened to provide a named 
officer to work with our Armed Forces Veterans on discharge with housing, schools, 
and training. We believe this is the very least we can do for those brave service 
personnel willing to lay down their lives to protect us all

Savings

We believe all elements of the Council; Councillors, The Council Bureaucracy and 
Council staff need to play their part and do all we can to ensure Council spending is 
kept under control. 

Delete / reduce the following items: 

Delete the following post - Executive Support Officer to the 
Leader of Wirral Council

£56,000

Reduce Councillors Training Budget from £36,900 to 
£6,900.

£30,000

Remove ‘Alternative Support to Councillors’ Budget and 
the free taxi facility for journeys to and from the Town Hall

£70,000

Whilst not providing a saving this year, we believe Council Officers should develop a 
detailed plan to reduce the overall number of Councillors by one third. This will 
deliver a saving in excess of £283,000

Reduction of 2.5 posts from the 14.9 FTE in the Strategy, 
Policy and Planning Team

£100,000

Reduction of 2.5 posts from the 14 FTE in the Press, 
Marketing and Destination Management Team

£100,000

Reduce the Officer Training Budget £100,000

Terms and conditions – essential car users allowance £600,000

Terms and conditions - enhancements £600,000

We believe the Council and the ‘Wirral Partnership’ responsible for £2 billion of 
public expenditure in Wirral along with neighbouring Authorities should look to utilise 
their resources to better share services. This could include but not be limited to IT, 
HR, payroll, finance, legal services, procurement, Member and Officer training.



We note the Council spends £2.4 million on its energy costs. We will therefore 
require Officers to bring forward a report on how Wirral can become self-sufficient in 
energy use.

Despite the wealth of UNISON and UNITE we have not called for the withdrawal of 
Council support for its four Full Time Trades Union Officials this year. We will 
however, at a time of great change and uncertainty within the Council, require them 
to produce an Annual Report of their activities to be delivered and discussed at Full 
Council.

We welcome the fact that since Conservative Councillors first raised the issue of £35 
million of hard working Wirral Taxpayers money being loaned to other Councils at 
‘mates rates’ this has now reduced to £4 million at February 2016. We believe this is 
yet another example of sunlight being the best disinfectant and would require the 
Administration to bring all of Wirral’s Taxpayers money home.

Reducing the cost of failure:

The Wirral public will note the discipline and management of the Strategic Change 
Programme (SCP) delivered £10.725 million of cashable benefits in the 2010/11 
financial year. The Conservative Group remains disappointed that the Labour 
Administration formed in May 2011 did not actively manage the SCP and the 
opportunity it provided to reduce year on year revenue expenditure was ignored and 
eventually wasted. 

Last year we warned that unless there was greater ambition, discipline, rigor, risk 
management and political accountability the identified change portfolio would not 
deliver the structural changes required to the Council. At that time we also 
recommended the establishment of a Strategic Change Board on an all-party basis 
to be led by the Leader of the Council.

Whilst it gives us no pleasure to point out ‘we told you so’ – it is deeply disappointing 
that £9.6 million in the proposed Change Programme for 2015/2016 was not 
delivered in 2015/16. In fact £11.2 million has been added to the 2016/2017 budget 
as a ‘hedge’ against the Labour Administration yet again failing to deliver it’s 
attempts at a portfolio of change.

Balances & Reserves

The budget proposed by the Labour Administration will see £11.5 million in General 
Fund Balances, £9million in a Transformation Reserve and yet a further £11.2 million 
in a ‘Revenue Budget Contingency’. In total this adds up to £31.7 million

We still believe the establishment of a Strategic Change Programme Delivery Board, 
using effective Programme & Project Management techniques coupled to a 
professional Change & Benefits Management approach will improve the delivery and 
adoption of Transformational Change and cashable benefits delivery. So once again 
we propose the establishment of a Strategic Change Board on an all-party basis to 
be led by the Leader of the Council. In our view the establishment of such an 
approach will mean that the combined total of £31.7 million, from the £11.5 million in 



General Fund Balances, £9 million Transformation Reserve and the further £11.2 
million ‘Revenue Budget Contingency’, can safely be reduced to £31 million.

For the avoidance of doubt it should be noted that this budget amendment 
will:

 Offer security and opportunity to all our residents

 Keeps children and young people safe

 Protect our most vulnerable residents 

 Bear down on unnecessary spending and reduce the likelihood of failure

 Provide opportunities for residents to influence decisions that affect 
their local area.

The statutory calculations associated with the decision to increase the Wirral Council 
element of the Council Tax by 3.99% for 2016/17 which includes the 2% increase in 
respect of Adult Social Care follow:-

The Statutory Calculations and Resolution

That for the financial year 2016/17 the Council will ensure that those pensioner 
households over 70, and in properties Bands A to G, will have the increase in 
Council Tax liability, excluding the consequences of any police and fire increases 
capped at 2.9%. This applies where:

(i) the Council Tax payer pays Council Tax in Wirral as their main home and all 
individuals in the household that are counted as resident for Council Tax purposes 
are aged 70 or over on 1 April 2016 (but where the qualifying age criterion is met 
after 1 April 2016 eligibility will be effective from the relevant birth date only);

(ii) this reduction will be calculated after deduction of all other Council Tax discounts 
and reliefs;

(iii) application must be made for the reduction where the potential claimant is not in 
receipt of Council Tax Benefit;

No pensioner household in receipt of full Council Tax Benefit will qualify for the 
reduction.

That for the financial year 2016/17 the Council will ensure that active Wirral Council 
foster carer households will not have to meet the Wirral Services increase in Council 
Tax liability, excluding the consequences of any police and fire increases. This 
applies where:

(i) the Council Tax payer pays Council Tax in Wirral as their main home and they are 
registered for Wirral Council foster care placements on 1 April 2016 (eligibility will be 
effective for the period as an active foster carer);



(ii) this reduction will be calculated after deduction of all other Council Tax discounts 
and reliefs;

(iii) application must be made for the reduction where the potential claimant is not in 
receipt of Council Tax Benefit;

It be noted that in accordance with Section 31B of the Local Government Finance 
Act 1992 (as amended), that Cabinet on 17 December 2015 calculated the Council 
Tax Base 2016/17 for the whole of the properties in its area as 90,481.9 (Item T in 
the statutory formula).

That the following amounts be calculated and approved by the Council for the year 
2016/17 in accordance with Sections 32-36 of the Local Government Finance Act 
1992 (as amended) (“the Act”);

a) £120,274,139 being the amount calculated in accordance with Section 31A (4) of 
the Act (amended) as the Council Tax Requirement for 2016/17 (item R in the 
statutory formula). This amount (D) is determined as being the difference 
between:

i) £799,658,200 this being the aggregate of the amounts calculated in 
accordance with Section 31A (2) of the Act (as amended), i.e. the aggregate 
of the amounts that the Council estimates that will be charged to a revenue 
account for the year in performing its functions, that are required to be set 
aside for contingencies and reserves and required to be transferred from its 
General Fund to its Collection Fund in the year and

ii) £679,384,061 this being the amount calculated in accordance with Section 
31A (3) of the Act (as amended), i.e. the aggregate of the amounts of 
income that the Council estimates will be credited to a revenue account for 
the year in accordance with proper practices, the amount of reserves that 
are estimated to be used to provide for the items referred to in paragraph (a) 
above, and required to be transferred from its Collection Fund to its General 
Fund in the year.

b) £1,329.26 being the amount calculated in accordance with Section 31B (1) of the 
Act (amended) as the Basic Amount of Council Tax for 2016/17. This amount 
being calculated as item R divided by item T (as above).

c) That in accordance with section 36(1) of the Act that the following amounts are 
calculated for each valuation band in the area:

Wirral – Basic Amount of Council Tax Per Valuation Band

A B C D
£886.17 £1,033.87 £1,181.56 £1,329.26

E F G H
£1,624.65 £1,920.04 £2,215.43 £2,658.52



These amounts being the amounts given by multiplying the amount calculated as the 
Basic Amount of Council Tax by the number which in the proportion set out in 
Section 5(1) of the Act is applicable to dwellings in a particular valuation band which 
is applicable to dwellings listed in valuation Band D.

It be determined that the amount set in (c) above as the Council’s Basic Amount of 
Council Tax for 2016/17 is not excessive in accordance with the principles 
determined by the Secretary of State under section 52ZC of the Act (as amended) 
and that no Referendum to approve the Basic Amount of Council Tax is required. 
The principles require a Referendum to be held for any increases of 4% or above for 
those authorities with Adult Social Care responsibilities.

Wirral – Basic Amount of Council Tax Comparison For Referendum

2015/16 2016/17 Change Change
£ £ £ %

 Band D 1,278.26 1,329.26 51.00 3.99

To note that the Police and Crime Commissioner for Merseyside and the Merseyside 
Fire and Rescue Service issue precepts to the Council in accordance with Section 
40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992 for each category of dwellings in the 
Council’s area. The Precepts are as indicated in the tables.

Police and Crime Commissioner for Merseyside

A B C D
£108.53 £126.62 £144.71 £162.80

E F G H
£198.98 £235.16 £271.33 £325.60

Merseyside Fire and Rescue Service

A B C D
£48.59 £56.69 £64.79 £72.89

E F G H
£89.09 £105.29 £121.48 £145.78

That having calculated the amounts for Wirral together with the Police and Fire the 
Council in accordance with Section 30 (2) of the Act hereby sets the following 
amounts as the total amount of Council Tax for the year 2016/17 for each of the 
categories of dwellings.

Total Council Tax for Wirral

A B C D
£1,043.29 £1,217.18 £1,391.06 £1,564.95

E F G H
£1,912.72 £2,260.49 £2,608.24 £3,129.90





LIBERAL DEMOCRAT GROUP – 2016/17 BUDGET AMENDMENT

Date of Budget Council: Thursday 3 March 2016
Date submitted: Monday 29 February 2016

Proposed by: Cllr Phil Gilchrist
Seconded by: Cllr Alan Brighouse

Council notes the Cabinet recommendation with the following observations:

Council recognises that a number of the suggested economies and changes in 
service levels have proved impracticable.  A number of service changes have been 
found to be unreasonable or unrealistic, especially the suggested changes to library 
services. 

 A thorough examination of the plans to reorganise the School Crossing Patrol 
service is required.  This cannot rely on the promised full risk assessment alone but 
work in each community to take account of the road conditions and concerns of 
parents.  The pressure on schools' budgets is such, along with pensions and national 
insurance, that any proposals to require them to contribute remain unreasonable.

Council, therefore, agrees to reinstate for 2016/17 the amount of £90,000 removed 
from the School Crossing Patrols budget.  As an amount has been set aside to cover 
savings deemed to be high risk, Council agrees to the use of the Revenue Budget 
Contingency to fund the cost of reinstating the School Crossing Patrol budget saving.

Council recognises that the change from in-house services to the commissioning of 
services from other bodies is a long established process from which lessons are still 
being learned.

Council believes that the closure of the Lyndale School and the anguished debate 
about the re-provision of services at Girtrell Court underline the need to work closely 
with service users and their families.  Council has a duty of care to ensure their 
concerns are fully addressed.

In the case of Girtrell Court, Council requests that the Director of Adult Social 
Services and the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care and Public Health produce 
regular reports to Members.  These must set out how a range of sufficient quality 
alternative services is to be achieved.  Members would be failing in their duty if they 
were not to seek assurance about the quality, availability and capacity of the 
alternatives.

Council notes the release of various reserves and balances to assist the setting of 
this year’s budget.  Council is well aware of the criticism frequently tossed in the 
direction of local authorities regarding the accumulation of funds that are resting in 
various accounts and believes this aspect must be tackled head on.

Continued…..
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Council has a duty to ensure that these are reviewed, not just in the run up to Budget 
Cabinet, but during the year.  Council, therefore, requests an examination of these 
funds and a report in November on that work.

Council recognises that successive capital programmes have had a degree of 
slippage.  In addition to this, Council is aware of the potential capital receipts most 
likely to be available over the next year.

The Capital Programme as set out should be augmented by the early release of 
£1million to enable a programme of investment in road improvements and road 
safety.  Such an investment programme should examine the real benefits that would 
result from the introduction of 20mph zones, traffic calming and road widening to 
provide adequate access to properties.  These can be drawn up, considered and 
assessed in close cooperation with the Constituency Committees so that, amongst 
other issues, the damage to verges and footways by over-riding and the 
inconvenience caused to residents can be addressed.

Council believes that the promotion of Wirral’s leisure economy and tourism needs to 
be augmented.  Council requests an examination of the amounts of £175,300 in the 
budget for the Press Office and £224,300 for Corporate Marketing with a view to 
achieving greater added value, the aim being to release funding spent on staffing 
into promotional activity.

Finally, Council recalls the principle of spending ‘less money on ourselves’.  Council 
calls on the Leader to reduce the budget allocated to his Executive Support Officer 
(‘Services to Members’) and re-direct those funds to the Welfare Rights Service so 
that the income of the most vulnerable can be enhanced and people receive help 
where it is most needed.  The aim should be to secure an additional £40,000 for 
these services to boost their capacity.

Council approves the statutory calculations associated with the decision to increase 
the Wirral Council element of the Council Tax by 3.99% for 2016/17 which includes 
the 2% increase in respect of Adult Social Care.

The Statutory Calculations and Resolution

It be noted that in accordance with Section 31B of the Local Government Finance 
Act 1992 (as amended), that Cabinet on 17 December 2015 calculated the Council 
Tax Base 2016/17 for the whole of the properties in its area as 90,481.9 (Item T in 
the statutory formula).

That the following amounts be calculated and approved by the Council for the year 
2016/17 in accordance with Sections 32-36 of the Local Government Finance Act 
1992 (as amended) (“the Act”);

Continued…..
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a) £120,274,139 being the amount calculated in accordance with Section 31A (4) of 
the Act (amended) as the Council Tax Requirement for 2016/17 (item R in the 
statutory formula). This amount (D) is determined as being the difference 
between:

i) £798,891,200 this being the aggregate of the amounts calculated in 
accordance with Section 31A (2) of the Act (as amended), i.e. the aggregate 
of the amounts that the Council estimates that will be charged to a revenue 
account for the year in performing its functions, that are required to be set 
aside for contingencies and reserves and required to be transferred from its 
General Fund to its Collection Fund in the year and

ii) £678,617,061 this being the amount calculated in accordance with Section 
31A (3) of the Act (as amended), i.e. the aggregate of the amounts of 
income that the Council estimates will be credited to a revenue account for 
the year in accordance with proper practices, the amount of reserves that 
are estimated to be used to provide for the items referred to in paragraph (a) 
above, and required to be transferred from its Collection Fund to its General 
Fund in the year.

b) £1,329.26 being the amount calculated in accordance with Section 31B (1) of the 
Act (amended) as the Basic Amount of Council Tax for 2016/17. This amount 
being calculated as item R divided by item T (as above).

c) That in accordance with section 36(1) of the Act that the following amounts are 
calculated for each valuation band in the area:

Wirral – Basic Amount of Council Tax Per Valuation Band

A B C D
£886.17 £1,033.87 £1,181.56 £1,329.26

E F G H
£1,624.65 £1,920.04 £2,215.43 £2,658.52

These amounts being the amounts given by multiplying the amount calculated as the 
Basic Amount of Council Tax by the number which in the proportion set out in 
Section 5(1) of the Act is applicable to dwellings in a particular valuation band which 
is applicable to dwellings listed in valuation Band D.

It be determined that the amount set in (c) above as the Council’s Basic Amount of 
Council Tax for 2016/17 is not excessive in accordance with the principles 
determined by the Secretary of State under section 52ZC of the Act (as amended) 
and that no Referendum to approve the Basic Amount of Council Tax is required. 
The principles require a Referendum to be held for any increases of 4% or above for 
those authorities with Adult Social Care responsibilities.
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Wirral – Basic Amount of Council Tax Comparison For Referendum

2015/16 2016/17 Change Change
£ £ £ %

Band D 1,278.26 1,329.26 51.00 3.99

To note that the Police and Crime Commissioner for Merseyside and the Merseyside 
Fire and Rescue Service issue precepts to the Council in accordance with Section 
40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992 for each category of dwellings in the 
Council’s area. The Precepts are as indicated in the tables.

Police and Crime Commissioner for Merseyside

A B C D
£108.53 £126.62 £144.71 £162.80

E F G H
£198.98 £235.16 £271.33 £325.60

Merseyside Fire and Rescue Service

A B C D
£48.59 £56.69 £64.79 £72.89

E F G H
£89.09 £105.29 £121.48 £145.78

That having calculated the amounts for Wirral together with the Police and Fire the 
Council in accordance with Section 30 (2) of the Act hereby sets the following 
amounts as the total amount of Council Tax for the year 2016/17 for each of the 
categories of dwellings.

Total Council Tax for Wirral

A B C D
£1,043.29 £1,217.18 £1,391.06 £1,564.95

E F G H
£1,912.72 £2,260.49 £2,608.24 £3,129.90
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